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BILLY BYRNE squared his broad
shoulders and filled his deep lungs with the familiar medium which
is known as air in Chicago. He was standing upon the platform of a
New York Central train that was pulling into the La Salle Street
Station, and though the young man was far from happy something in
the nature of content pervaded his being, for he was coming
home.



        After something more than a year of world wandering and
strange adventure Billy Byrne was coming back to the great West
Side and Grand Avenue.



        Now there is not much upon either side or down the center
of long and tortuous Grand Avenue to arouse enthusiasm, nor was
Billy particularly enthusiastic about that more or less squalid
thoroughfare.



        The thing that exalted Billy was the idea that he was
coming back to 
show them. He had left under a cloud and with a reputation
for genuine toughness and rowdyism that has seen few parallels even
in the ungentle district of his birth and upbringing.



        A girl had changed him. She was as far removed from Billy's
sphere as the stars themselves; but Billy had loved her and learned
from her, and in trying to become more as he knew the men of her
class were he had sloughed off much of the uncouthness that had
always been a part of him, and all of the rowdyism. Billy Byrne was
no longer the mucker.



        He had given her up because he imagined the gulf between
Grand Avenue and Riverside Drive to be unbridgeable; but he still
clung to the ideals she had awakened in him. He still sought to be
all that she might wish him to be, even though he realized that he
never should see her again.



        Grand Avenue would be the easiest place to forget his
sorrow—her he could never forget. And then, his newly awakened
pride urged him back to the haunts of his former life that he
might, as he would put it himself, show them. He wanted the gang to
see that he, Billy Byrne, wasn't afraid to be decent. He wanted
some of the neighbors to realize that he could work steadily and
earn an honest living, and he looked forward with delight to the
pleasure and satisfaction of rubbing it in to some of the saloon
keepers and bartenders who had helped keep him drunk some five days
out of seven, for Billy didn't drink any more.



        But most of all he wanted to vindicate himself in the eyes
of the once-hated law. He wanted to clear his record of the unjust
charge of murder which had sent him scurrying out of Chicago over a
year before, that night that Patrolman Stanley Lasky of the Lake
Street Station had tipped him off that Sheehan had implicated him
in the murder of old man Schneider.



        Now Billy Byrne had not killed Schneider. He had been
nowhere near the old fellow's saloon at the time of the holdup; but
Sheehan, who had been arrested and charged with the crime, was an
old enemy of Billy's, and Sheehan had seen a chance to divert some
of the suspicion from himself and square accounts with Byrne at the
same time.



        The new Billy Byrne was ready to accept at face value
everything which seemed to belong in any way to the environment of
that exalted realm where dwelt the girl he loved. Law, order, and
justice appeared to Billy in a new light since he had rubbed elbows
with the cultured and refined.



        He no longer distrusted or feared them. They would give him
what he sought—a square deal.



        It seemed odd to Billy that he should be seeking anything
from the law or its minions. For years he had waged a perpetual
battle with both. Now he was coming back voluntarily to give
himself up, with every conviction that he should be exonerated
quickly. Billy, knowing his own innocence, realizing his own
integrity, assumed that others must immediately appreciate both.



        "First," thought Billy, "I'll go take a look at little old
Grand Ave., then I'll give myself up. The trial may take a long
time, an' if it does I want to see some of the old bunch first."



        So Billy entered an "L" coach and leaning on the sill of an
open window watched grimy Chicago rattle past until the guard's
"Granavenoo" announced the end of his journey.



        Maggie Shane was sitting on the upper step of the long
flight of stairs which lean precariously against the scarred face
of the frame residence upon the second floor front of which the
lares and penates of the Shane family are crowded into three
ill-smelling rooms.



        It was Saturday and Maggie was off. She sat there rather
disconsolate for there was a dearth of beaux for Maggie, none
having arisen to fill the aching void left by the sudden departure
of "Coke" Sheehan since that worthy gentleman had sought a more
salubrious clime—to the consternation of both Maggie Shane and Mr.
Sheehan's bondsmen.



        Maggie scowled down upon the frowsy street filled with
frowsy women and frowsy children. She scowled upon the street cars
rumbling by with their frowsy loads. Occasionally she varied the
monotony by drawing out her chewing gum to wondrous lengths,
holding one end between a thumb and finger and the other between
her teeth.



        Presently Maggie spied a rather pleasing figure sauntering
up the sidewalk upon her side of the street. The man was too far
away for her to recognize his features, but his size and bearing
and general appearance appealed to the lonesome Maggie. She hoped
it was someone she knew, or with whom she might easily become
acquainted, for Maggie was bored to death.



        She patted the hair at the back of her head and righted the
mop which hung over one eye. Then she rearranged her skirts and
waited. As the man approached she saw that he was better looking
than she had even dared to hope, and that there was something
extremely familiar about his appearance. It was not, though, until
he was almost in front of the house that he looked up at the girl
and she recognized him.



        Then Maggie Shane gasped and clutched the handrail at her
side. An instant later the man was past and continuing his way
along the sidewalk.



        Maggie Shane glared after him for a minute, then she ran
quickly down the stairs and into a grocery store a few doors west,
where she asked if she might use the telephone.



        "Gimme West 2063," she demanded of the operator, and a
moment later: "Is this Lake Street?



        "Well say, Billy Byrne's back. I just see him.



        "Yes an' never mind who I am; but if youse guys want him
he's walkin' west on Grand Avenoo right now. I just this minute
seen him near Lincoln," and she smashed the receiver back into its
hook.



        Billy Byrne thought that he would look in on his mother,
not that he expected to be welcomed even though she might happen to
be sober, or not that he cared to see her; but Billy's whole manner
of thought had altered within the year, and something now seemed to
tell him that it was his duty to do the thing he contemplated.
Maybe he might even be of help to her.



        But when he reached the gloomy neighborhood in which his
childhood had been spent it was to learn that his mother was dead
and that another family occupied the tumble-down cottage that had
been his home.



        If Billy Byrne felt any sorrow because of his mother's
death he did not reveal it outwardly. He owed her nothing but for
kicks and cuffs received, and for the surroundings and influences
that had started him upon a life of crime at an age when most boys
are just entering grammar school.



        Really the man was relieved that he had not had to see her,
and it was with a lighter step that he turned back to retrace his
way along Grand Avenue. No one of the few he had met who recognized
him had seemed particularly delighted at his return. The whole
affair had been something of a disappointment. Therefore Billy
determined to go at once to the Lake Street Station and learn the
status of the Schneider murder case. Possibly they had discovered
the real murderer, and if that was the case Billy would be
permitted to go his way; but if not then he could give himself up
and ask for a trial, that he might be exonerated.



        As he neared Wood Street two men who had been watching his
approach stepped into the doorway of a saloon, and as he passed
they stepped out again behind him. One upon either side they seized
him.



        Billy turned to remonstrate.



        "Come easy now, Byrne," admonished one of the men, "an'
don't make no fuss."



        "Oh," said Billy, "it's you, is it? Well, I was just goin'
over to the station to give myself up."



        Both men laughed, skeptically. "We'll just save you the
trouble," said one of them. "We'll take you over. You might lose
your way if you tried to go alone."



        Billy went along in silence the rest of the way to where
the patrol waited at another corner. He saw there was nothing to be
gained by talking to these detectives; but he found the lieutenant
equally inclined to doubt his intentions. He, too, only laughed
when Billy assured him that he was on his way to the station at the
very instant of arrest.



        As the weeks dragged along, and Billy Byrne found no
friendly interest in himself or his desire to live on the square,
and no belief in his protestations that he had had naught to do
with the killing of Schneider he began to have his doubts as to the
wisdom of his act.



        He also commenced to entertain some of his former opinions
of the police, and of the law of which they are supposed to be the
guardians. A cell-mate told him that the papers had scored the
department heavily for their failure to apprehend the murderer of
the inoffensive old Schneider, and that public opinion had been so
aroused that a general police shakeup had followed.



        The result was that the police were keen to fasten the
guilt upon someone—they did not care whom, so long as it was
someone who was in their custody.



        "You may not o' done it," ventured the cell-mate; "but
they'll send you up for it, if they can't hang you. They're goin'
to try to get the death sentence. They hain't got no love for you,
Byrne. You caused 'em a lot o' throuble in your day an' they
haven't forgot it. I'd hate to be in your boots."



        Billy Byrne shrugged. Where were his dreams of justice?
They seemed to have faded back into the old distrust and hatred. He
shook himself and conjured in his mind the vision of a beautiful
girl who had believed in him and trusted him—who had inculcated
within him a love for all that was finest and best in true manhood,
for the very things that he had most hated all the years of his
life before she had come into his existence to alter it and him.



        And then Billy would believe again—believe that in the end
justice would triumph and that it would all come out right, just
the way he had pictured it.



        With the coming of the last day of the trial Billy found it
more and more difficult to adhere to his regard for law, order, and
justice. The prosecution had shown conclusively that Billy was a
hard customer. The police had brought witnesses who did not
hesitate to perjure themselves in their testimony—testimony which
it seemed to Billy the densest of jurymen could plainly see had
been framed up and learned by rote until it was letter-perfect.



        These witnesses could recall with startling accuracy every
detail that had occurred between seventeen minutes after eight and
twenty-one minutes past nine on the night of September 23 over a
year before; but where they had been and what they had done ten
minutes earlier or ten minutes later, or where they were at nine
o'clock in the evening last Friday they couldn't for the lives of
them remember.



        And Billy was practically without witnesses.



        The result was a foregone conclusion. Even Billy had to
admit it, and when the prosecuting attorney demanded the death
penalty the prisoner had an uncanny sensation as of the tightening
of a hempen rope about his neck.



        As he waited for the jury to return its verdict Billy sat
in his cell trying to read a newspaper which a kindly guard had
given him. But his eyes persisted in boring through the white paper
and the black type to scenes that were not in any paper. He saw a
turbulent river tumbling through a savage world, and in the swirl
of the water lay a little island. And he saw a man there upon the
island, and a girl. The girl was teaching the man to speak the
language of the cultured, and to view life as people of refinement
view it.



        She taught him what honor meant among her class, and that
it was better to lose any other possession rather than lose honor.
Billy realized that it had been these lessons that had spurred him
on to the mad scheme that was to end now with the verdict of
"Guilty"—he had wished to vindicate his honor. A hard laugh broke
from his lips; but instantly he sobered and his face softened.



        It had been for her sake after all, and what mattered it if
they did send him to the gallows? He had not sacrificed his
honor—he had done his best to assert it. He was innocent. They
could kill him but they couldn't make him guilty. A thousand juries
pronouncing him so could not make it true that he had killed
Schneider.



        But it would be hard, after all his hopes, after all the
plans he had made to live square, to 
show them. His eyes still boring through the paper
suddenly found themselves attracted by something in the text before
them—a name, Harding.



        Billy Byrne shook himself and commenced to read:



         


        The marriage of Barbara, daughter of Anthony Harding, the
multimillionaire, to William Mallory will take place on the
twenty-fifth of June.



         


        The article was dated New York. There was more, but Billy
did not read it. He had read enough. It is true that he had urged
her to marry Mallory; but now, in his lonesomeness and
friendlessness, he felt almost as though she had been untrue to
him.



        "Come along, Byrne," a bailiff interrupted his thoughts,
"the jury's reached a verdict."



        The judge was emerging from his chambers as Billy was led
into the courtroom. Presently the jury filed in and took their
seats. The foreman handed the clerk a bit of paper. Even before it
was read Billy knew that he had been found guilty. He did not care
any longer, so he told himself. He hoped that the judge would send
him to the gallows. There was nothing more in life for him now
anyway. He wanted to die. But instead he was sentenced to life
imprisonment in the penitentiary at Joliet.



        This was infinitely worse than death. Billy Byrne was
appalled at the thought of remaining for life within the grim stone
walls of a prison. Once more there swept over him all the old,
unreasoning hatred of the law and all that pertained to it. He
would like to close his steel fingers about the fat neck of the
red-faced judge. The smug jurymen roused within him the lust to
kill. Justice! Billy Byrne laughed aloud.



        A bailiff rapped for order. One of the jurymen leaned close
to a neighbor and whispered. "A hardened criminal," he said.
"Society will be safer when he is behind the bars."



        The next day they took Billy aboard a train bound for
Joliet. He was handcuffed to a deputy sheriff. Billy was calm
outwardly; but inwardly he was a raging volcano of hate.



        In a certain very beautiful home on Riverside Drive, New
York City, a young lady, comfortably backed by downy pillows, sat
in her bed and alternated her attention between coffee and rolls,
and a morning paper.



        On the inside of the main sheet a heading claimed her
languid attention: CHICAGO MURDERER GIVEN LIFE SENTENCE. Of late
Chicago had aroused in Barbara Harding a greater proportion of
interest than ever it had in the past, and so it was that she now
permitted her eyes to wander casually down the printed column.



         


        Murderer of harmless old saloon keeper is finally brought
to justice. The notorious West Side rowdy, "Billy" Byrne,
apprehended after more than a year as fugitive from justice, is
sent to Joliet for life.



         


        Barbara Harding sat stony-eyed and cold for what seemed
many minutes. Then with a stifled sob she turned and buried her
face in the pillows.



        The train bearing Billy Byrne and the deputy sheriff toward
Joliet had covered perhaps half the distance between Chicago and
Billy's permanent destination when it occurred to the deputy
sheriff that he should like to go into the smoker and enjoy a
cigar.



        Now, from the moment that he had been sentenced Billy
Byrne's mind had been centered upon one thought—escape. He knew
that there probably would be not the slightest chance for escape;
but nevertheless the idea was always uppermost in his thoughts.



        His whole being revolted, not alone against the injustice
which had sent him into life imprisonment, but at the thought of
the long years of awful monotony which lay ahead of him.



        He could not endure them. He would not! The deputy sheriff
rose, and motioning his prisoner ahead of him, started for the
smoker. It was two cars ahead. The train was vestibuled. The first
platform they crossed was tightly enclosed; but at the second Billy
saw that a careless porter had left one of the doors open. The
train was slowing down for some reason—it was going, perhaps,
twenty miles an hour.



        Billy was the first upon the platform. He was the first to
see the open door. It meant one of two things—a chance to escape,
or, death. Even the latter was to be preferred to life
imprisonment.



        Billy did not hesitate an instant. Even before the deputy
sheriff realized that the door was open, his prisoner had leaped
from the moving train dragging his guard after him.
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BYRNE had no time to pick any
particular spot to jump for. When he did jump he might have been
directly over a picket fence, or a bottomless pit—he did not know.
Nor did he care.



        As it happened he was over neither. The platform chanced to
be passing across a culvert at the instant. Beneath the culvert was
a slimy pool. Into this the two men plunged, alighting unharmed.



        Byrne was the first to regain his feet. He dragged the
deputy sheriff to his knees, and before that frightened and
astonished officer of the law could gather his wits together he had
been relieved of his revolver and found himself looking into its
cold and business-like muzzle.



        Then Billy Byrne waded ashore, prodding the deputy sheriff
in the ribs with cold steel, and warning him to silence. Above the
pool stood a little wood, thick with tangled wildwood. Into this
Byrne forced his prisoner.



        When they had come deep enough into the concealment of the
foliage to make discovery from the outside improbable Byrne halted.



        "Now say yer prayers," he commanded. "I'm a-going to croak
yeh."



        The deputy sheriff looked up at him in wild-eyed terror.



        "My God!" he cried. "I ain't done nothin' to you, Byrne.
Haven't I always been your friend? What've I ever done to you? For
God's sake Byrne you ain't goin' to murder me, are you? They'll get
you, sure."



        Billy Byrne let a rather unpleasant smile curl his lips.



        "No," he said, "youse ain't done nothin' to me; but you
stand for the law, damn it, and I'm going to croak everything I
meet that stands for the law. They wanted to send me up for
life—me, an innocent man. Your kind done it—the cops. You ain't no
cop; but you're just as rotten. Now say yer prayers."



        He leveled the revolver at his victim's head. The deputy
sheriff slumped to his knees and tried to embrace Billy Byrne's
legs as he pleaded for his life.



        "Cut it out, you poor boob," admonished Billy. "You've
gotta die and if you was half a man you'd wanna die like one."



        The deputy sheriff slipped to the ground. His terror had
overcome him, leaving him in happy unconsciousness. Byrne stood
looking down upon the man for a moment. His wrist was chained to
that of the other, and the pull of the deputy's body was
irritating.



        Byrne stooped and placed the muzzle of the revolver back of
the man's ear. "Justice!" he muttered, scornfully, and his finger
tightened upon the trigger.



        Then, conjured from nothing, there rose between himself and
the unconscious man beside him the figure of a beautiful girl. Her
face was brave and smiling, and in her eyes was trust and
pride—whole worlds of them. Trust and pride in Billy Byrne.



        Billy closed his eyes tight as though in physical pain. He
brushed his hand quickly across his face.



        "Gawd!" he muttered. "I can't do it—but I came awful close
to it."



        Dropping the revolver into his side pocket he kneeled
beside the deputy sheriff and commenced to go through the man's
clothes. After a moment he came upon what he sought—a key ring
confining several keys.



        Billy found the one he wished and presently he was free. He
still stood looking at the deputy sheriff.



        "I ought to croak you," he murmured. "I'll never make my
get-away if I don't; but 
she won't let me—God bless her."



        Suddenly a thought came to Billy Byrne. If he could have a
start he might escape. It wouldn't hurt the man any to stay here
for a few hours, or even for a day. Billy removed the deputy's coat
and tore it into strips. With these he bound the man to a tree.
Then he fastened a gag in his mouth.



        During the operation the deputy regained consciousness. He
looked questioningly at Billy.



        "I decided not to croak you," explained the young man. "I'm
just a-goin' to leave you here for a while. They'll be lookin' all
along the right o' way in a few hours—it won't be long afore they
find you. Now so long, and take care of yerself, bo," and Billy
Byrne had gone.



        A mistake that proved fortunate for Billy Byrne caused the
penitentiary authorities to expect him and his guard by a later
train, so no suspicion was aroused when they failed to come upon
the train they really had started upon. This gave Billy a good two
hours' start that he would not otherwise have had—an opportunity of
which he made good use.



        Wherefore it was that by the time the authorities awoke to
the fact that something had happened Billy Byrne was fifty miles
west of Joliet, bowling along aboard a fast Santa Fe freight.
Shortly after night had fallen the train crossed the Mississippi.
Billy Byrne was hungry and thirsty, and as the train slowed down
and came to a stop out in the midst of a dark solitude of silent,
sweet-smelling country, Billy opened the door of his box car and
dropped lightly to the ground.



        So far no one had seen Billy since he had passed from the
ken of the trussed deputy sheriff, and as Billy had no desire to be
seen he slipped over the edge of the embankment into a dry ditch,
where he squatted upon his haunches waiting for the train to
depart. The stop out there in the dark night was one of those
mysterious stops which trains are prone to make, unexplained and
doubtless unexplainable by any other than a higher intelligence
which directs the movements of men and rolling stock. There was no
town, and not even a switch light. Presently two staccato blasts
broke from the engine's whistle, there was a progressive jerking at
coupling pins, which started up at the big locomotive and ran
rapidly down the length of the train, there was the squeaking of
brake shoes against wheels, and the train moved slowly forward
again upon its long journey toward the coast, gaining momentum
moment by moment until finally the way-car rolled rapidly past the
hidden fugitive and the freight rumbled away to be swallowed up in
the darkness.



        When it had gone Billy rose and climbed back upon the
track, along which he plodded in the wake of the departing train.
Somewhere a road would presently cut across the track, and along
the road there would be farmhouses or a village where food and
drink might be found.



        Billy was penniless, yet he had no doubt but that he should
eat when he had discovered food. He was thinking of this as he
walked briskly toward the west, and what he thought of induced a
doubt in his mind as to whether it was, after all, going to be so
easy to steal food.



        "Shaw!" he exclaimed, half aloud, "she wouldn't think it
wrong for a guy to swipe a little grub when he was starvin'. It
ain't like I was goin' to stick a guy up for his roll. Sure she
wouldn't see nothin' wrong for me to get something to eat. I ain't
got no money. They took it all away from me, an' I got a right to
live—but, somehow, I hate to do it. I wisht there was some other
way. Gee, but she's made a sissy out o' me! Funny how a feller can
change. Why I almost like bein' a sissy," and Billy Byrne grinned
at the almost inconceivable idea.



        Before Billy came to a road he saw a light down in a little
depression at one side of the track. It was not such a light as a
lamp shining beyond a window makes. It rose and fell, winking and
flaring close to the ground.



        It looked much like a camp fire, and as Billy drew nearer
he saw that such it was, and he heard a voice, too. Billy
approached more carefully. He must be careful always to see before
being seen. The little fire burned upon the bank of a stream which
the track bridged upon a concrete arch.



        Billy dropped once more from the right of way, and climbed
a fence into a thin wood. Through this he approached the camp fire
with small chance of being observed. As he neared it the voice
resolved itself into articulate words, and presently Billy leaned
against a tree close behind the speaker and listened.



        There was but a single figure beside the small fire—that of
a man squatting upon his haunches roasting something above the
flames. At one edge of the fire was an empty tin can from which
steam arose, and an aroma that was now and again wafted to Billy's
nostrils.



        Coffee! My, how good it smelled. Billy's mouth watered. But
the voice—that interested Billy almost as much as the preparations
for the coming meal.



         We'll dance a merry saraband from here to drowsy
Samarcand. 


         Along the sea, across the land, the birds are flying
South,


         And you, my sweet Penelope, out there somewhere you wait
for me,


         With buds, of roses in your hair and kisses on your mouth.



        The words took hold of Billy somewhere and made him forget
his hunger. Like a sweet incense which induces pleasant daydreams
they were wafted in upon him through the rich, mellow voice of the
solitary camper, and the lilt of the meter entered his blood.



        But the voice. It was the voice of such as Billy Byrne
always had loathed and ridiculed until he had sat at the feet of
Barbara Harding and learned many things, including love. It was the
voice of culture and refinement. Billy strained his eyes through
the darkness to have a closer look at the man. The light of the
camp fire fell upon frayed and bagging clothes, and upon the back
of a head covered by a shapeless, and disreputable soft hat.



        Obviously the man was a hobo. The coffee boiling in a
discarded tin can would have been proof positive of this without
other evidence; but there seemed plenty more. Yes, the man was a
hobo. Billy continued to stand listening.



         The mountains are all hid in mist, the valley is like
amethyst, 


         The poplar leaves they turn and twist, oh, silver, silver
green!


         Out there somewhere along the sea a ship is waiting
patiently,


         While up the beach the bubbles slip with white afloat
between.



        "Gee!" thought Billy Byrne; "but that's great stuff. I
wonder where he gets it. It makes me want to hike until I find that
place he's singin' about."



        Billy's thoughts were interrupted by a sound in the wood to
one side of him. As he turned his eyes in the direction of the
slight noise which had attracted him he saw two men step quietly
out and cross toward the man at the camp fire.



        These, too, were evidently hobos. Doubtless pals of the
poetical one. The latter did not hear them until they were directly
behind him. Then he turned slowly and rose as they halted beside
his fire.



        "Evenin', bo," said one of the newcomers.



        "Good evening, gentlemen," replied the camper, "welcome to
my humble home. Have you dined?"



        "Naw," replied the first speaker, "we ain't; but we're
goin' to. Now can the chatter an' duck. There ain't enough fer one
here, let alone three. Beat it!" and the man, who was big and
burly, assumed a menacing attitude and took a truculent step nearer
the solitary camper.



        The latter was short and slender. The larger man looked as
though he might have eaten him at a single mouthful; but the camper
did not flinch.



        "You pain me," he said. "You induce within me a severe and
highly localized pain, and furthermore I don't like your whiskers."



        With which apparently irrelevant remark he seized the
matted beard of the larger tramp and struck the fellow a quick,
sharp blow in the face. Instantly the fellow's companion was upon
him; but the camper retained his death grip upon the beard of the
now yelling bully and continued to rain blow after blow upon head
and face.



        Billy Byrne was an interested spectator. He enjoyed a good
fight as he enjoyed little else; but presently when the first tramp
succeeded in tangling his legs about the legs of his chastiser and
dragging him to the ground, and the second tramp seized a heavy
stick and ran forward to dash the man's brains out, Billy thought
it time to interfere.



        Stepping forward he called aloud as he came: "Cut it out,
boes! You can't pull off any rough stuff like that with this here
sweet singer. Can it! Can it!" as the second tramp raised his stick
to strike the now prostrate camper.



        As he spoke Billy Byrne broke into a run, and as the stick
fell he reached the man's side and swung a blow to the tramp's jaw
that sent the fellow spinning backward to the river's brim, where
he tottered drunkenly for a moment and then plunged backward into
the shallow water.



        Then Billy seized the other attacker by the shoulder and
dragged him to his feet.



        "Do you want some, too, you big stiff?" he inquired.



        The man spluttered and tried to break away, striking at
Billy as he did so; but a sudden punch, such a punch as Billy Byrne
had once handed the surprised Harlem Hurricane, removed from the
mind of the tramp the last vestige of any thought he might have
harbored to do the newcomer bodily injury, and with it removed all
else from the man's mind, temporarily.



        As the fellow slumped, unconscious, to the ground, the
camper rose to his feet.



        "Some wallop you have concealed in your sleeve, my friend,"
he said; "place it there!" and he extended a slender, shapely hand.



        Billy took it and shook it.



        "It don't get under the ribs like those verses of yours,
though, bo," he returned.



        "It seems to have insinuated itself beneath this guy's
thick skull," replied the poetical one, "and it's a cinch my
verses, nor any other would ever get there."



        The tramp who had plumbed the depths of the creek's foot of
water and two feet of soft mud was crawling ashore.



        "Whadda 
you want now?" inquired Billy Byrne. "A piece o' soap?"



        "I'll get youse yet," spluttered the moist one through his
watery whiskers.



        "Ferget it," admonished Billy, "an' hit the trail." He
pointed toward the railroad right of way. "An' you, too, John L,"
he added turning to the other victim of his artistic execution, who
was now sitting up. "Hike!"



        Mumbling and growling the two unwashed shuffled away, and
were presently lost to view along the vanishing track.



        The solitary camper had returned to his culinary effort, as
unruffled and unconcerned, apparently, as though naught had
occurred to disturb his peaceful solitude.



        "Sit down," he said after a moment, looking up at Billy,
"and have a bite to eat with me. Take that leather easy chair. The
Louis Quatorze is too small and spindle-legged for comfort." He
waved his hand invitingly toward the sward beside the fire.



        For a moment he was entirely absorbed in the roasting fowl
impaled upon a sharp stick which he held in his right hand. Then he
presently broke again into verse.



         Around the world and back again; we saw it all. The mist
and rain 


         In England and the hot old plain from Needles to Berdoo.


         We kept a-rambling all the time. I rustled grub, he
rustled rhyme—


         Blind-baggage, hoof it, ride or climb—we always put it
through.



        "You're a good sort," he broke off, suddenly. "There ain't
many boes that would have done as much for a fellow."



        "It was two against one," replied Billy, "an' I don't like
them odds. Besides I like your poetry. Where d'ye get it—make it
up?"



        "Lord, no," laughed the other. "If I could do that I
wouldn't be pan-handling. A guy by the name of Henry Herbert Knibbs
did them. Great, ain't they?"



        "They sure is. They get me right where I live," and then,
after a pause; "sure you got enough fer two, bo?"



        "I have enough for you, old top," replied the host, "even
if I only had half as much as I have. Here, take first crack at the
ambrosia. Sorry I have but a single cup; but James has broken the
others. James is very careless. Sometimes I almost feel that I
shall have to let him go."



        "Who's James?" asked Billy.



        "James? Oh, James is my man," replied the other.



        Billy looked up at his companion quizzically, then he
tasted the dark, thick concoction in the tin can.



        "This is coffee," he announced. "I thought you said it was
ambrose."



        "I only wished to see if you would recognize it, my
friend," replied the poetical one politely. "I am highly
complimented that you can guess what it is from its taste."



        For several minutes the two ate in silence, passing the tin
can back and forth, and slicing—hacking would be more nearly
correct—pieces of meat from the half-roasted fowl. It was Billy who
broke the silence.



        "I think," said he, "that you been stringin' me—'bout James
and ambrose."



        The other laughed good-naturedly.



        "You are not offended, I hope," said he. "This is a sad old
world, you know, and we're all looking for amusement. If a guy has
no money to buy it with, he has to manufacture it."



        "Sure, I ain't sore," Billy assured him. "Say, spiel that
part again 'bout Penelope with the kisses on her mouth, an' you can
kid me till the cows come home."



        The camper by the creek did as Billy asked him, while the
latter sat with his eyes upon the fire seeing in the sputtering
little flames the oval face of her who was Penelope to him.



        When the verse was completed he reached forth his hand and
took the tin can in his strong fingers, raising it before his face.



        "Here's to—to his Knibbs!" he said, and drank, passing the
battered thing over to his new friend.



        "Yes," said the other; "here's to his Knibbs,
and—Penelope!"



        "Drink hearty," returned Billy Byrne.



        The poetical one drew a sack of tobacco from his hip pocket
and a rumpled package of papers from the pocket of his shirt,
extending both toward Billy.



        "Want the makings?" he asked.



        "I ain't stuck on sponging," said Billy; "but maybe I can
get even some day, and I sure do want a smoke. You see I was
frisked. I ain't got nothin'—they didn't leave me a sou markee."



        Billy reached across one end of the fire for the tobacco
and cigarette papers. As he did so the movement bared his wrist,
and as the firelight fell upon it the marks of the steel bracelet
showed vividly. In the fall from the train the metal had bitten
into the flesh.



        His companion's eyes happened to fall upon the telltale
mark. There was an almost imperceptible raising of the man's
eyebrows; but he said nothing to indicate that he had noticed
anything out of the ordinary.



        The two smoked on for many minutes without indulging in
conversation. The camper quoted snatches from Service and Kipling,
then he came back to Knibbs, who was evidently his favorite. Billy
listened and thought.



        "Goin' anywheres in particular?" he asked during a
momentary lull in the recitation.



        "Oh, south or west," replied the other. "Nowhere in
particular—any place suits me just so it isn't north or east."



        "That's me," said Billy.



        "Let's travel double, then," said the poetical one. "My
name's Bridge."



        "And mine's Billy. Here, shake," and Byrne extended his
hand.



        "Until one of us gets wearied of the other's company," said
Bridge.



        "You're on," replied Billy. "Let's turn in."



        "Good," exclaimed Bridge. "I wonder what's keeping James.
He should have been here long since to turn down my bed and fix my
bath."



        Billy grinned and rolled over on his side, his head uphill
and his feet toward the fire. A couple of feet away Bridge
paralleled him, and in five minutes both were breathing deeply in
healthy slumber.
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